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Overall rating for this service Good @
s the service safe? Good @
Is the service effective? Requires Improvement .
s the service caring? Good @
Is the service responsive? Good ‘
Is the service well-led? Good @
Comfort Call Guildford Grange provides personal care to At our last inspection in October 2013 the service was
people who live in self contained flats in the complex of meeting the regulations inspected at that time.

Guildford Grange. The service is registered to provide
personal care. Care and support is provided from 7am to
10pm with an on call service throughout the night for
emergency support. The service is managed from
Guildford Grange and this location is the main point of
contact for people receiving support, their families and
professionals.

At the time of this inspection the service supported 23
people. We told the registered manager two days before
our visit that we would be coming. We did this because
the registered manager is sometimes out of the office
supporting staff or visiting people who use the service.
We needed to be sure that they would be in.
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Summary of findings

There was a manager at the service who was registered
with CQC. A registered manager is a person who has
registered with the Care Quality Commission to manage
the service. Like registered providers, they are ‘registered
persons’. Registered persons have legal responsibility for
meeting the requirements in the Health and Social Care
Act and associated regulations about how the service is
run.

People we spoke with were very complimentary about
the care workers and the quality of care they received.
Comments from people included: “They [the care
workers] are just brilliant. They couldn’t be more helpful.”
“You couldn’t find a better place on this earth for care.”
“Nothing is too much trouble, they [the care workers]
look after me very well” “The care workers are fantastic.
They’re all very friendly and get the job done at the same
time.”

The social care and healthcare professionals we
contacted prior to this inspection told us the
management team at the service were professional and
well organised. All professionals we spoke with said the
staff worked with each individual in a person centred way.
One healthcare professional told us, “The staff and
registered manager are courteous and well-presented.
When undertaking tasks they are compassionate towards
their clients and caring and they promote dignity and
respect while undertaking tasks. I have no doubt the
registered manager runs a tight ship and she has the
respect from all the clients and her staff”

The service followed the requirements of the Mental
Capacity Act 2005 Code of practice. This helped to protect
the rights of people who were not able to make
important decisions for themselves.
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Relatives of people who used the service told us their
family member’s were encouraged to participate in a
range of activities which were meaningful and promoted
theirindependence in and outside their home. People
were encouraged to maintain a healthy lifestyle which
included fresh fruit and vegetables being made easily
available from a green grocer who set up a stall in
Guildford Grange every Wednesday and being supported
by staff to attend healthcare appointments.

Feedback was sought by the registered manager by way
of ‘residents’ meetings. People who used the service told
us they would feel comfortable in approaching the staff or
registered manager about any issues. There was a
complaints procedure in place and we saw that
complaints were investigated and responded to
appropriately.

Staff said the training provided them with the skills and
knowledge they needed to do their jobs. Care staff
understood their role and what was expected of them.
They were happy in their work, motivated and confident
in the way the service was managed.

Staff felt supported by the registered manager and felt
part of a team. The registered manager often spent time
around the service and helped to support people which
staff appreciated. Good practice was highlighted and
shared and regular team meetings took place.

There were systems in place to monitor and improve the
quality of the service provided. Regular checks and audits
were undertaken to make sure full and safe procedures
were adhered to.



Summary of findings

The five questions we ask about services and what we found

We always ask the following five questions of services.

Is the service safe? Good .
The service was safe.

Medicine records were adequately maintained.
There were effective recruitment and selection procedures in place.

Staff had training in safeguarding and were aware of the procedures to follow
to report abuse. People expressed no fears or concerns for their safety.

Is the service effective? Requires Improvement .
For one person staff had not identified where a referral to another professional

was required so that people received care to meet their health needs.

Staff were appropriately trained and supervised to provide care and support to
people who used the service.

Is the service caring? Good ‘
The service was caring.

Staff respected people’s privacy and dignity and knew people’s preferences
well.

Staff were caring in their approach and interactions with people. They assisted
people with patience and offered prompting and encouragement where
required.

. -
Is the service responsive? Good .
The service was responsive.

People’s care plans were regularly reviewed and updated in response to
changes in their needs.

Staff understood people’s preferences and their abilities. Staff supported
people with activities within the community which took into account people’s
personal hobbies and interests.

People and relatives told us they felt confident to raise any issues with staff
and managers and felt their concerns would be listened to.

Is the service well-led? Good ‘
The service was well led.

The registered manager and staff told us they felt they had a good team.

Staff said the registered manager was approachable and communication was
good. Team meetings took place where staff could discuss various topics and
share good practice.
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Summary of findings

There were quality assurance and audit processes in place.
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Detailed findings

Background to this inspection

We carried out this inspection under Section 60 of the
Health and Social Care Act 2008 as part of our regulatory
functions. This inspection checked whether the registered
provider was meeting the legal requirements and
regulations associated with the Health and Social Care Act
2008, to look at the overall quality of the service, and to
provide a rating for the service under the Care Act 2014.

This inspection took place on 8 April 2015 which was
announced 48 hours prior to our visit to ensure the
registered manager was available. One adult social care
inspector and an expert by experience carried out the
inspection. An expert-by-experience is a person who has
personal experience of using or caring for someone who
uses this type of care service. The expert by experience had
experience in caring for older people and people living with
dementia.
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Before our inspection the registered provider was asked to
complete a Provider Information Return (PIR). This is a form
that asks the provider to give some key information about
the service, what the service does well and improvements
they plan to make. Prior to our inspection visit we reviewed
the information included in the PIR, together with other
information we held about the home.

We also contacted the commissioners of the service and
social care and healthcare professionals who had
knowledge of Comfort Call Guildford Grange. We received
feedback from three care managers, an optician, a training
officer and a project manager.

During the inspection we spoke with 11 people who used
the service and three relatives. We also spoke with the
registered manager and three members of staff, including
care workers and senior care workers. We spent time
looking at records, which included five people’s care
records, four staff records and other records relating to the
management of the service.



Is the service safe?

Our findings

People we spoke with told us they felt safe living at
Guildford Grange and receiving care from the care workers.
One person said, “I feel safe and secure in my flat because
people can’t get in the building unless they have keys or
codes.”

People told us they felt safe when the care workers were in
their flats. One person said, “You get to know all the care
workers over the years, so there’s no problem about them
being in your home.” People told us they did not receive
care from agency staff or care workers they were not
familiar with.

People we spoke with told us that their care visits were
always on time, their medicines were administered on time
and they had never experienced missed calls. One person
said “I feel really lucky because you see television
programmes about people who don’t get the visits they
need and that’s never a problem for me.” One healthcare
professional told us, “Comfort Call Guildford Grange
provide stable staffing on a day to day basis and the clients
appreciate having familiar faces on regular schedules so
they know who is coming to help them with their daily
needs.” Staffing rota’s we saw confirmed that staff were
available to cover people’s allocated number and duration
of care visits, plus additional staff hours were rotered for
staff to spend time with people on activities within the
Guildford Grange complex and outside in the community.

We found vulnerable adults safeguarding and
whistleblowing policies and procedures in place, including
access for staff to South Yorkshire’s local joint working
protocols to ensure consistency in line with multi agency
working. Staff told us and the records we looked at
confirmed staff received safeguarding and whistleblowing
training at their induction and then each year staff were
required to attend a refresher course. Whistleblowing is
one way a worker can report suspected wrong doing at
work by telling a trusted person in confidence. This meant
staff were aware of how to report any unsafe practice.

Staff were able to tell us how they would respond to
allegations or incidents of abuse and the lines of reporting
in the organisation. Staff spoken with were confident the
registered manager would take any concerns seriously and
report them to the relevant bodies. They also knew the
external authorities they could report this to, should they
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feel action was not taken by the organisation or if they felt
uncomfortable raising concerns within the service. One
staff member told us, “I talk to the registered manager all
the time. I am confident the manager would listen to me if |
raised any concerns about anyone and then take the right
action.” The registered manager had reported incidents
that were potentially safeguarding concerns to both CQC
and the local authority in line with written procedures to
uphold people's safety.

We looked at five people’s care records. We saw there were
risks assessments which outlined the level of support
people required in their home and when using community
facilities. Risk assessments seen were proportionate and
centred around the needs of the person. These were
reviewed and amended in response to needs and to reduce
the chance of the risk occurring. For example, one person
often refused their medicine. Their care plan identified that
staff were to encourage and support the person with their
medicines but if the person still refused there was a clear
process in place detailing who should be informed about
this. We saw records showing when the person had refused
how staff then closely monitored the person’s well being to
make sure there was no detrimental effect on their health
because they had not taken their medicine.

The registered provider had a policy in place regarding
restraint. The registered manager told us no person who
used the service needed to be restrained. Staff spoken with
were aware of the restraint policy and said they had
received training in dealing with behaviours that
challenged the service. Staff said these training courses
taught them ways to deal with behaviours that challenged
without the need for restraint.

The registered provider had recruitment policy and
procedure. We looked at the system for recruiting staff.
Four staff files we viewed contained the required
information and checks. Staff we spoke with told us they
had provided reference details and had a Disclosure and
Barring Service (DBS) check prior to starting their role. A
DBS check provides information about any criminal
convictions a person may have. The service’s policy was
that a new DBS check was completed every three years and
we saw this had been done for each staff member whose
file we looked at. Each year the service also asked all staff
to sign to confirm that their current DBS check was up to
date. This helped to ensure people employed were of good



Is the service safe?

character and had been assessed as suitable to work at the
service. Staff we spoke with confirmed they had not been
allowed to work with people who used the service until the
recruitment process was fully completed.

We found there were policies and procedures in place for
the safe management of medicines, which staff understood
and followed. People who used the service either lived at
home alone or with their family members. All staff had
completed training in the safe administration of medicines.
Staff spoken with were clear about their responsibilities in
medicine administration. Records seen on people’s care
files showed that medicines given by staff were recorded
on a Medication Administration Record (MAR). For one
person we found staff had used the code ‘O’ (other) when a
medicine was not given. Staff had not recorded the reason
why the medicine was not given. We brought this to the
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attention of the registered manager who said she would
speak with staff about making sure it was recorded why the
medicine wasn’t given both on the MAR chart and in the
person’s daily log book.

Relatives we spoke with said where staff were asked to
administer medicine, they did this as required and they had
never had any concerns about this. This demonstrated
there were measures in place to ensure the safety of people
receiving assistance with their medicines.

There were policies and procedures in place regarding
infection control. There were suitable personal protective
equipment, such as gloves and aprons, available for staff to
use where appropriate. This helped to minimise the risk of
cross infection and the spread of infection to people who
used the service.



Is the service effective?

Requires Improvement @@

Our findings

The majority of people we spoke with told us the care
workers were competent to do the care tasks required. One
person said “I know they have training because they tell me
about it.” However three people told us they did not think
some care workers were adequately trained in cooking
skills, particularly using the oven or preparing basic meals
such as omelettes. One person said “If I ask for an omelette
with some care workers | might as well ask for the moon.”
Another person said “The only training some of the care
workers need is how to use a cooker.” We spoke with the
registered manager about this. She told us that the ovens
in the flats were difficult to use and both people who used
the service and the care workers struggled to use them. We
suggested that the registered manager arranged for both
the staff and people who used the service to be provided
with some instruction about using the ovens.

Staff we spoke with during the inspection had a good
knowledge of the individuals they supported. Staff were
able to give us information about people’s needs and
preferences which showed they knew people well.

We saw people’s needs were assessed and records
demonstrated that care and support was planned
appropriately. Sections of each care plan included
information about the person’s preferred care and support
in relation to medication, mobility, nutrition, safety,
communication, health, activities and everyday living. Care
plans showed people were referred to healthcare
professionals in order to maintain good health and receive
suitable healthcare support. For example, people were
referred to GPs, physiotherapist, speech and language
therapist (SALT) and specialist nurses.

During our inspection one person told us they had recently
fallen in their flat. The person chose to show us their leg
and we saw it was swollen and bruised and required
medical attention. The person said they had told staff
about the fall but had not wanted to “make a fuss”. Staff we
spoke with were aware the person had fallen but had not
seen any injuries because they only supported the person

with their medicines and did not provide any personal care.

We looked at the person’s care record and saw that staff
had recorded that they had asked for pain relief medicine
due to pain in their leg. We found medicine had been
administered as requested but there was no record that
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staff had asked the person if they would like any further
intervention for example a referral to a GP. This meant staff
had not taken action during the early detection of ill health,
to maintain the person’s health and well being.

People were supported at mealtimes to access food and
drink of their choice. People who used the service were
supported by staff to shop and cook. Staff spoken with
were able to tell us about people’s individual requirements
regarding their food and drink. We saw evidence that staff
had received training in food safety and were aware of safe
food handling practices. One person told us they thought
the care visits were rushed and did not allow enough time
to carry out the tasks agreed in their care plan, particularly
around preparing meals. This person also told us they had
been told by care workers that they were not able to
prepare a hot meal for them because they did not know
how to use the cooker or did not have enough time. This
person’s relative told us that family members prepared
meals for them because they were aware that care workers
were not preparing hot meals. We asked the person and
their relative if they would be prepared to meet with the
registered manager to address their concerns around
meals and they agreed to this.

Two newly employed staff told us they had been provided
with an induction when they started work at the service.
The induction programme was delivered over five days by
an external training provider and followed the Skills for
Care Induction Standards. Following induction staff were
‘buddied’ with a more experienced member of staff to
attend visits together and get to know the people they
would be caring for. The registered manager told us this
gave people who used the service and their family time to
decide if they thought the staff member was able to meet
their needs and that they would be able to work together.

Following induction updated and refresher training in
mandatory topics was completed every year. Practical
training sessions in fire safety and moving and handling
were also mandatory. Staff told us, “The training is good
and covers everything | need to know” and “We get lots of
training and learn something new at every session.” Our
discussions with staff evidenced that they were skilled and
experienced in their role and were very positive and proud
about what they were achieving. One healthcare



Is the service effective?

Requires Improvement @@

professional told us, “The care staff are well trained and
Comfort Call Guildford Grange provide excellent training
which follows the most up to date requirements for good
practice.”

Staff said they received formal one to one supervision with
the registered manager or a senior care worker. Staff said
supervision was provided every three months and we saw
evidence of this on the staff files we looked at. Supervision
sessions included discussions with line managers about
health issues, training and learning needs and a review of
the people staff worked with. Staff we spoke with said they
found supervisions “useful” and “beneficial.”

The registered manager told us all staff were provided with
a yearly appraisal. Staff spoken with and records seen
confirmed that all staff were up to date with their
appraisals.

The registered provider followed the requirements of the
Mental Capacity Act (MCA) 2005 Code of practice. The
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registered manager was aware of this legislation and told
us that if they had any concerns regarding a person’s ability
to make a decision they worked with the local authority to
ensure appropriate capacity assessments were
undertaken. This showed the registered manager
understood the requirements of the MCA.

Staff spoken with said they had received MCA training as
part of their induction and we saw evidence of this. The
registered manager said she was aware that staff required
further training about MCA and was planning to access the
training available through the local authority. Staff we
spoke with were clear about the importance of ensuring
decisions were made in the best interests of people and
correct procedures were followed. We saw consent forms in
care plans which confirmed that people who used the
service and/or their advocate were involved in making
decisions about their care and support.



s the service caring?

Our findings

People found the service caring because they could be
guaranteed consistent staff who knew them and
understood their preferences and needs. Two relatives we
spoke with said the staff were kind and compassionate.
Comments about staff included, “The care workers are all
eager to help,”

” o«

“These care workers are exceptionally good,” “It’s all good.
Top marks from me,” “I can’t praise these care workers
enough. They look after me perfectly,” “I couldn’t wish for
anything better” and “The care workers here are
marvellous, just marvellous.”

Two people told us they thought some of the care workers
provided particularly high quality care. One person said,
“There’s a couple of young girls who always ask if I need
anything else and just go that extra mile to make sure
you’re alright. I think that’s lovely.”

One person who was living with dementia told us they were
happy because the care workers allowed them to do as
much as possible, independently. This person said “I can
wash and dress myself and make all my own meals. | just
need help with my tablets. The care workers know | don’t
want anything else.” This person was preparing their own
lunch safely at the time of our visit.

We observed staff interactions that were patient, kind and
caring. We saw a care worker prepare a light lunch for a
person, ensuring the person chose what they wanted and
presenting it attractively. The care worker spoke to the
person throughout the task in a kind and friendly manner.

People told us that staff were approachable and that care
workers listened to them if they expressed a concern or if
they needed information. One person told us they had
needed help with some shopping recently due to a
temporary lack of mobility and staff had been helpful.
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We spoke with three staff about people’s preferences and
needs. Staff were able to tell us about the people they
cared for, any recent changes to their health and well being
and what they liked and disliked. We found the registered
manager had a good knowledge of the people who used
the service, for example their personalities and their life
history. This showed us that staff and the registered
manager took time to engage and interact with people who
used the service and their families.

Staff told us their training included sessions on equality
and diversity, privacy, dignity and confidentiality. Staff
spoken with were able to tell us how important this was for
people. The registered manager said these topics were
covered as a standing item at each training session and
team meetings and we saw evidence of this in the records
we checked. People told us their privacy and dignity were
respected and that care workers showed respect for their
homes and their possessions. One person said “I'm always
treated with respect, but in a friendly way and | like that.”
Two people told us they thought their care calls were
rushed at times, but that generally the care workers
managed to do the tasks required.

People who received personal care from Comfort Call
Guildford Grange lived in their own home either alone or
with a family member. For people who did not have the
capacity to make decisions, their family members and
health and social care professionals involved in their care
made decisions for them in their ‘best interest’.

The registered manager told us and we saw evidence that
information was provided to people who used the service
about how they could access advocacy services if they
wished. An advocate is a person who would support and
speak up for a person who doesn’t have any family
members or friends that can act on their behalf.



Is the service responsive?

Our findings

People we spoke with knew what care they were receiving
and knew they had a care plan, but could not recall being
involved in care plan reviews. Apart from one person,
people we spoke with were happy with the care being
provided and felt it met their needs. The person who was
not completely happy with the care they were receiving
agreed to speak with the registered manager in order to
resolve their issues.

People we spoke with were familiar with their care plan and
could explain what support and care tasks they needed.
They told us they could talk to care workers or the manager
if they thought anything needed changing. Two people told
us they had been asked if they minded having a male care
worker at times. One person said “I told them that was fine,
but it was good of them to ask.”

Apart from one person, people we spoke with told us that
care was provided as detailed in their care plan. One
person said “I've lived here for years and in all that time I've
had everything that’s written in that plan. I've never had a
problem with that.”

People we spoke with told us that if they had a concern or a
complaint that they or their relatives would speak directly
to the registered manager, who they felt was approachable.
People we spoke with told us they were confident that the
manager would take their concern or complaint seriously
and deal with it appropriately. One person said “The
manager is fantastic. She’ll sort anything out for you and
her door is always open for a chat”

We observed care interactions in people’s flats that were
friendly and efficient. Care workers knew the people
receiving the care well and people were comfortable in the
company of the care workers.

People who wished to use the service had their needs
assessed and were able to spend time with their care
worker before making a decision to be supported by a care
worker. This gave people and their family an opportunity to
see if it was right for them and would meet their
expectations. It also gave the service an opportunity to
make sure staff had the skills and facilities to respond to
people’s individual needs and wishes.

Staffing levels at the service enabled everyone to receive a
personalised service. High staffing levels meant that people
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had staff available to them to meet their individual needs
and pursue their interests. People had contracts in place
which set out the amount of staff support they required to
meet their needs. The service supported people to keep in
touch with their family and friends.

The care records we reviewed showed people had their
individual needs regularly reviewed and recorded and
issues such as behaviour that challenged and changing
healthcare needs were responded to. People’s general
health was monitored and referrals to other healthcare
professionals were made if there where any concerns.
Where people and relatives had been involved in the
planning of care this was recorded. People’s personal
preferences and interests were recorded in care plans and
support was being provided in accordance with people’s
wishes. We looked at people’s daily notes and we saw
examples where they had been supported to participate in
these interests.

Care plans seen contained information about the person's
preferred name and identified the person's usual routine
and how they would like their care and support to be
delivered. The records included information about
individuals' specific needs and we saw examples where
records had been reviewed and updated to reflect people's
wishes. Examples of these wishes included meal choices
and choosing the social activities they wanted be involved
in. Individual care plans and log books were keptin each
person’s house and contained information about what care
and support had been provided during each visit.

Staff supported people to access the community to
minimise the risk of them becoming socially isolated. Staff
told us activities provided for people were person centred.
For example one person enjoyed going to ‘Betty’s Tearoom’
in York so this person was allocated a ‘long practical
support day’ when staff went with the person to York. We
saw a ‘gentleman's coffee morning’ taking place on the
morning of our visit. The men told us they enjoyed their
time together. One person said “It’s good to get some
company once in a while.” Three people we spoke with told
us that if they could change one thing it would be to be
able to go on more trips. One person said “We used to go
out a lot more together in the past. I thinkit’s a funding
thing. I'd like to go to Chatsworth”



Is the service responsive?

Healthcare professionals told us they felt the staff at the
service were responsive to people’s needs. They said staff
were always willing to listen to ideas to improve people’s
care and they acted promptly on suggestions made.

There was a clear complaints system in place and we saw
any matters were recorded and responded to. Since our
last inspection in September 2012 the service had not
received any complaints. Information about how and who
people could contact or speak to if they had any concerns
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was given to people who used the service and their family
when they first started using the service. Staff were also
required to read and become familiar with the services
complaints policy and procedure.

Relatives and staff we spoke with were aware of how and
who to complain to if they had any concerns. Two relatives
we spoke with said they had no reason to complain but if
they had any issues or concerns they would speak with the
registered manager immediately. The relatives were
confident the registered manager would listen to their
concern and then take any necessary action to resolve their
concern.



Is the service well-led?

Our findings

It is a condition of registration with the Care Quality
Commission (CQC) that the service have a registered
manager in place. The person who managed the day to day
running of the service was registered with Care Quality
Commission (CQC) as the registered manager and was
present on the day of ourinspection.

All of the people we spoke with, including relatives, knew
the registered manager and thought she was a good
manager. People told us they felt they could raise concerns
if they had any. One person said “I have to say [the
registered manager] is an excellent manager. She runs this
ship like clockwork.” People were also very complimentary
about other senior staff. One person said “There’s always at
least one manager you can talk to and you know they’ll
listen.”

The relatives, staff and health and social care professionals
we spoke with said the registered manager was
approachable and competent. One health and social care
professional said, “The registered manager is one of the
most dedicated caring managers | have come across she
does not expect staff to undertake tasks that she is not
willing to undertake herself. She is always willing to pass
her knowledge on to others.”

With the exception on one, all of the people we spoke with
told us they would recommend Comfort Call Guildford
Grange to their family and friends. One person and their
relative felt that staff were not listening to their concerns.
This person and their relative said they would be happy to
meet with the registered manager to discuss their
concerns. This was arranged by the registered manager on
the day of the inspection.

Three staff we spoke with told us they enjoyed working at
the service and said they were proud of the service and the
care and support they provided for people. Staff told us, “I
really love this job” and “If we go to the registered manager
with anything she sorts it straightaway, she really gets on
with things.”

The service had an electronic system which ‘flagged up’
each day any areas of the service that were due the be
monitored. For example if a care plan or risk assessment
was due to be reviewed or if a staff member’s DBS check
required renewing. The registered manager told us she
checked this system each day and then completed the
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required audits. This enabled the registered manager to
monitor practice and plan on going improvements. We saw
that these audits and compliance checks were a standing
item on the staff meeting agenda. This meant that any
shortfalls identified could be discussed with staff and
action plans putin place to address any issues.

The registered manager undertook a combination of
announced and unannounced spot checks to review the
quality of the service provided. This included arriving at
times when the staff were there to observe the standard of
care provided and visiting outside scheduled support times
to obtain feedback from the person using the service or
their relative. The spot checks also included reviewing the
care records kept at the person’s home to ensure they were
appropriately completed. Staff told us that following a spot
check they would receive a supervision so that the
registered manager could give them feedback about their
observations during the spot check.

We saw evidence that the registered manager regularly
contacted relatives of people who used the service to gain
their views and feedback about the quality of the service
provided. People who used the service and their relatives
told us the registered manager sent them questionnaire's
annually asking them about the staff and asking them if
they had any suggestions for improvements to any area of
the service but no-one could recall receiving any feedback
about the results of the surveys or actions taken as a result.
The registered manager told us this would be discussed at
the next ‘residents meeting’.

Where necessary, the service had informed us of any
incidents at the service as required by the regulations. We
saw the registered manager had a clear process in place to
ensure notifiable incidents were reported to CQC. Senior
staff said they were aware of their obligations for
submitting notifications in line with the Health and Social
Care Act 2008. The registered manager confirmed that any
notification's required to be forwarded to CQC had been
submitted. The registered manager said they had an
oversight of all incidents and reviewed these on a regular
basis with referrals and notifications passed on to relevant
organisations where required. They said they would also
use this regular review to identify any themes or trends that
may require addressing.

We saw minutes of staff meetings which took place every
three months or more frequently if required. The staff
meeting dealt with any agenda items from both the



Is the service well-led?

registered manager and staff and then time was spent on
staff training and support. Following each meeting the
minutes were made available for all staff to read and refer
to. The registered manager told us staff were very
committed in attending staff meetings. Staff we spoke with
told us they appreciated and benefitted from attending
staff meetings and they were always updated about any
changes and new information they needed to know.
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The service had policies and procedures in place which
covered all aspects of the service. The policies and
procedures had been updated and reviewed as necessary,
for example, when legislation changed. This meant
changes in current practices were reflected in the home’s
policies. Staff told us policies and procedures were
available for them to read and they were expected to read
them as part of their training programme.



This section is primarily information for the provider

Action we have told the provider to take

The table below shows where regulations were not being met and we have asked the provider to send us a report that

says what action they are going to take. We did not take formal enforcement action at this stage. We will check that this
action is taken by the provider.
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This section is primarily information for the provider

Enforcement actions

The table below shows where regulations were not being met and we have taken enforcement action.
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